Power Shifts?

Elections Around the World in 2019

AUTHOR: Erik Brown Research Analyst (

Erik Brown, Research Analyst, Global Risk Institute

INTRODUCTION

Elections can have significant private-sector consequences. The transfer of executive or legislative power can create new regulatory risks triggered by shifts in government priorities and intensify market volatility by creating general investor uncertainty. In 2019, some of the largest emerging economies in Asia, Africa and Latin America could undergo disruptive political changes, while populist and anti-establishment parties are set to expand their reach in the European Union. This article provides a preliminary assessment of the policy implications of these elections and the risks for global financial institutions.

INDONESIA

Date: April 17, 2019

With a population of approximately 263,991,379 million (2017) and a GDP of \$1.016 trillion (Current USD 2017),¹ Indonesia is the largest Muslim country² and third largest democracy in the world,³ and is the leading economy among the Association of South East Asian Nations (ASEAN).⁴ For years, Indonesia has been second only to China in economic performance among the G20 nations with an average 5% growth rate.⁵ Although there has been more than a 50% decrease in the nation's poverty rate since 1999, the residual proportion in this income category still amounts to more than 25.9 million people.⁶

The upcoming general elections in Indonesia pit the sitting President Joko Widodo ("Jokowi") and his Democratic Party of Struggle (PDI-P) against

challenger Prabowo Subianto and the Gerinda Party.⁷ In his last campaign, the openly secular Jokowi won support from liberal Indonesians but has since shifted his political positioning in an effort to gain support among the country's more conservative Muslim population.⁸ Jokowi's running mate is Ma'ruf Amin, a Muslim cleric with a reputation for controversial views, an appointment interpreted as a strategic maneuver to placate hardline religious constituencies empowered by social media and political decentralization.⁹ Beyond questions of faith, Jokowi has pushed for expanded infrastructure and social spending, while his opponent has argued for tax cuts and national selfsufficiency in food and fuel production. Key policy issues upon which the result could hinge include tax rates, resource nationalism and public debt levels.¹⁰ In recent polls, Jokowi leads with 58% support to Subianto's 42%, while the PDI-P is anticipated to secure 40.5% of the popular vote in the legislature versus 25% for Gerinda.¹¹ Given that Subianto takes a significantly more nationalist approach to economic issues, protectionism is likely to increase under his leadership,¹² while the election could instigate a shift toward religious conservatism no matter the outcome.

TUTE

INDIA Date: April/May, 2019

India is both the second largest country¹³ and the single largest democracy in the world.¹⁴ It's population of 1.339 billion (2017)¹⁵ and growing is set to exceed China's by 2024,¹⁶ while its 7.3% real GDP growth rate ranked among the highest globally in 2018.¹⁷ Furthermore, over the coming year, the



\$2.6 trillion Indian economy (current U.S. prices in 2017)¹⁸ will surpass that of the United Kingdom by market exchange.¹⁹

Indian voters will head to the polls this year to choose new representatives for the lower house of the nation's parliament, the Lok Sabha. The contest will focus on Prime Minister Narendra Modi and his Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP) and the Indian National Congress, led by Rahul Gandhi,²⁰ with core election issues likely to include the economy, nationalism and development and welfare.²¹ Voting will be a multi-day process, scheduled for dates that range from April 11th to May 19th, with the final tabulation set for May 23rd.²² While Modi's agenda may have initially instilled confidence in the business community when he first entered office, his term has been marked by several economic blunders including an overly complex national sales tax and a failed demonetization scheme.²³ Standing by his record, Modi has described the BJP's platform for 2019 as a plan for "...development, fast development and development for all...",24 while the opposition has seemingly focused on criticizing the PM at the expense of a clear policy proposal.²⁵ However, Modi has still remained ahead of Gandhi in popularity polls.²⁶ Support for him even surged after a military exchange with Pakistan, triggered in February by a terrorist attack on Indian troops stationed in the contested Kashmir border region.²⁷

SOUTH AFRICA

Date: May 8, 2019

With a population of 56.52 million (2017)²⁸ and GDP of \$349.3 billion (current USD 2017), South Africa ranks as the Continent's second largest economy after Nigeria (as per IMF data),²⁹ although these positions are inverted if petroleum is excluded from the calculation.³⁰ The economic growth rate reached 1.3% in 2017 and forecasts project a 1% figure for 2018 and 1.9% for 2019 (as per World Bank data). Poverty increased from 16.9% to 19% between 2008 and 2018, while

general unemployment stood at 27.2% in Q2 of 2018 (approx. 50% for youths).³¹

In South Africa, political uncertainty is on the rise as incumbent President Cyril Ramaphosa, recently appointed after the ousting of his predecessor Jacob Zuma, faces a test at the ballot box.³² Challengers to Ramaphosa and his African National Congress (ANC) in the forthcoming election include Mmusi Maimane, leader of the centre-right Democratic Alliance (DA), and Julius Malema, head of the hardline Economic Freedom Fighters (EEF).³³ Inequality and corruption are key election issues.³⁴ Although the DA seemingly proposes more moderate policies in response to core public concerns, the EEF takes a much bolder approach,³⁵ an example of which is its call for the complete nationalization of mines.³⁶ Ramaphosa has already shifted his political positioning in an attempt to hedge against the EEF, including a land reform proposal that mirrors its call for forced reclamation.³⁷ If the Freedom Fighters or ANC make political gains, there could be an accompanying increase in protectionism that disadvantages foreign investors.

EUROPEAN UNION Date: May 23-26, 2019

Measured as a single economic bloc, the EU maintains its position as the second largest economy in the world by nominal GDP (2017).38 With 512,461,290 (2017) inhabitants and \$17.282 trillion in GDP (USD current prices 2017),³⁹ it is also the second largest consumer market.⁴⁰ However, the EU continues to grapple with a series of politically and economically disruptive variables, including the ongoing Brexit saga, rising populist influence (Fidesz in Hungary, The League/Five-Star Movement in Italy, the Law and Justice Party in Poland, Alternative for Deutschland in Germany), global trade tensions and the ongoing reverberations from the refugee and migrant crisis.



The upcoming election represents a watershed moment for the European Union. 705 seats will be contested among the 27-member states of the bloc.⁴¹ Several key leadership positions in the EU bureaucracy will also be made vacant, including the presidencies of the European Parliament, the European Commission and the European Council.⁴² The elections boil down to a contest between two political factions: the so-called "establishment" parties at the ideological centre, consisting of the European People's Party (EPP) and the Party of European Socialists (PES); and insurgent parties of various stripes, including the populist Italian League and the Sweden Democrats.43 Recent polling indicates that the centrist parties will lose their majority and the Eurosceptic right-wing will make significant gains.⁴⁴ Despite the common perception that conservative populist leaders in Europe actively seek to erode Brussels' power and influence, however, it is possible that they will seek to work within the existing political system and amend it to fit their objectives rather than disengage.⁴⁵ The top challenges to the EU as prioritized by voters include immigration, terrorism, climate change, the economy and national public finances.⁴⁶ Some right-wing parties believe that unelected EU bureaucrats have captured the decision-making process with respect to these and other concerns at the expense of the electorate,⁴⁷ and so anti-establishment parties in this group may seek to devolve more political powers from the Union down to the state level, creating new incongruities in governance and regulation.

ARGENTINA

Date: October 27, 2019

With a population of approximately 44 million and a GDP of \$637.43 billion USD (current prices),⁴⁸ Argentina remains the third largest economy in

Latin America.⁴⁹ The country's poverty rate stood at 27.3% (4.9% extreme) as of the first half of 2018,⁵⁰ while its unemployment rate hit 9.6% in Q2.⁵¹ Although it posted a 2.9% growth rate in 2017, the economy slowed to the point of a possible recession in the later stages of 2018.⁵² Argentina has a long history of financial instability, including the 2001 debt crisis that relegated it to a near pariah in global markets. However, its reputation may be in a state of recovery: In June 2018, MSCI announced that it would promote Argentina from its "frontier" to "emerging" market index.⁵³

This autumn, sitting President Mauricio Macri representing the Cambiemos coalition must defend his record against the populist Peronist movement.⁵⁴ When first campaigning for office in 2015, Macri ran on a free-market platform, a reversal of the more state-driven, protectionist agenda furthered by his predecessor, Cristina Fernández de Kirchner. However, the incumbent president has also faced significant monetary challenges throughout his term; the Argentine peso depreciated by 50% in 2018 alone, inflation has reached the highest levels in nearly thirty years, and the country has received two bailouts from the International Monetary Fund totaling \$57 billion;⁵⁵ the largest loan ever issued by the lender to a single nation.⁵⁶ De Kirchner remains the most viable candidate for the Peronist Party⁵⁷ and will likely serve as Macri's most prominent contender in the upcoming elections.⁵⁸ She is reportedly planning to enter the presidential race with an emphasis on increasing consumer spending power.⁵⁹ A Poll in late 2018 pinned investor confidence in Macri's reelection at 56% compared to 22% for de Kirchner (the remaining percentage accounts for alternative Peronist candidates).⁶⁰ However, if de Kirchner is successful, she could force a retrenchment from Argentina's recent economic liberalization, reject the terms of IMF funding and return to a course of protectionism.



ENDNOTES

¹ "Indonesia," The World Bank – Data, accessed March 4, 2019, https://data.worldbank.org/country/indonesia.

² "Indonesia Country Profile," *BBC News*, October 2, 2018, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-pacific-</u>14921238.

³ Thomas Kutty Abraham, "The Policies That Will Decide Who Wins Indonesia's Election," *Bloomberg*, February 20, 2019, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-02-20/the-policies-that-will-decide-who-wins-indonesia-s-election</u>.

⁴ Eleanor Albert, "ASEAN: The Association Of Southeast Asian Nations," *Council on Foreign Relations (CFR)*, last modified November 1, 2017, accessed March 5, 2019, <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/asean-association-southeast-asian-nations</u>.

⁵ As noted by Michele Levine: refer to Tassia Sipahutar, "Jokowi On Course To Win Indonesia's April Election, Survey Shows," *Bloomberg*, March 1, 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-03-02/jokowi-oncourse-to-win-indonesia-s-april-election-survey-shows.

⁶ "The World Bank In Indonesia – Overview," *The Work Bank*, last modified September 25, 2018, accessed March 13, 2019, <u>http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/indonesia/overview</u>.

⁷ Sipahutar, "Jokowi On Course To Win Indonesia's April Election, Survey Shows."

⁸ Angus Watson, "Indonesia's Jokowi Is Walking A Tightrope As He tries To Appeal To Muslim Voters," CNN, January 25, 2019, <u>https://www.cnn.com/2019/01/25/asia/indonesia-jokowi-election-intl/index.html</u>.

⁹ Joshua Kurlantzick, "What Maneuvering Around The 2019 Elections Says About Indonesian Democracy," *Council on Foreign Relations (CFR)*, August 20, 2018, <u>https://www.cfr.org/blog/what-maneuvering-around-2019-elections-says-about-indonesian-democracy</u>.

¹⁰ Abraham, "The Policies That Will Decide Who Wins Indonesia's Election."

¹¹ Based on polling by market research firm Roy Morgan, refer to Tassia Sipahutar, "Jokowi On Course To Win Indonesia's April Election, Survey Shows," *Bloomberg*, March 1, 2019,

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-03-02/jokowi-on-course-to-win-indonesia-s-april-election-survey-shows.

¹² As argued by Brown: Refer to Colin Brown, interview by Pacific Money (authored by Anthony Fensom), "'How The Economy Factors Into Indonesia's Elections," *The Diplomat*, February 20, 2019,

https://thediplomat.com/2019/02/how-the-economy-factors-into-indonesias-elections/.

¹³ As of 2017: Refer to "Population Total," *The World Bank – Data*, accessed March 13, 2019,

https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.TOTL?locations=IN.

¹⁴ "India Country Profile," *BBC News*, February 18, 2019, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-south-asia-12557384</u>.
¹⁵ "India," *The World Bank – Data*, accessed March 6, 2019, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/country/India</u>.

¹⁶ As per data from the United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs, quoted in Rob Smith, "These Will Be The World's Most Populated Countries by 2100," *World Economic Forum*, February 28, 2018,

https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2018/02/these-will-be-the-worlds-most-populated-countries-by-2100/.

¹⁷ "IMF DataMapper: Real GDP Growth – Annual Percent Change," *International Monetary Fund*, accessed March 5, 2019, https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/NGDP_RPCH@WEO/OEMDC/USA/IND/CHN/NPL.

¹⁸ "IMF DataMapper: GDP, Current Prices – Billions of U.S. Dollars," *International Monetary Fund*, accessed March 5, 2019, <u>https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/NGDPD@WEO/OEMDC/ADVEC/WEOWORLD</u>.

¹⁹ Simon Cox, "A Successful Chase," *The Economist Year in 2019*, 56.

²⁰ Manveena Suri and Swati Gupta, "India's Most Important Election In Decades In Looming. Here's What You Need To Know," *CNN*, last modified February 15, 2019, accessed March 5, 2019,

https://www.cnn.com/2019/02/15/asia/india-election-what-to-know-intl/index.html.

²¹ As argued by Vaishnav: refer to Milan Vaishnav, interview by Archana Masih, "'Nationalism, Not Hinduvta Will Be the Big Theme For 2019," *Carnegie Endowment For International Peace*, February 11, 2019,

https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/02/11/nationalism-not-hindutva-will-be-big-theme-for-2019-pub-78344.



²² Soutik Biswas, "India Lok Sabha Election: 11 Things You Need To Know," *BBC News*, March 10, 2019, <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-47493056</u>.

²³ Max Rodenbeck, "The Struggle For India's Soul," *The Economist Year in 2019*, 49.

²⁴ "Indian PM Modi Confident Of Bigger Win In 2019 Elections: Times Of India," *Reuters*, August 12, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-modi-election/indian-pm-modi-confident-of-bigger-win-in-2019-elections-times-of-india-idUSKBN1KX07Z</u>.

²⁵ Noted by Indian Express Daily: Refer to Nikhil Kumar, "Unemployment A Key Issue As India's Narendra Modi Seeks Re-Election," *CNN*, last modified March 11, 2019, accessed March 12, 2019,

https://www.cnn.com/2019/03/10/india/indias-next-general-deciding-issues-intl/index.html.

²⁶ Promit Mukherjee, "Indian PM Modi's Popularity At All-Time Low; Rival Gandhi Closing In: Poll," *Reuters*, January 25, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-india-election-poll/indian-pm-modis-popularity-at-all-time-low-rival-gandhi-closing-in-poll-idUSKCN1PJ1UF</u>.

²⁷ Krishna N. Das and Devjyot Ghoshal, "With Worries Of War And An Upcoming Election, Support Surges For Modi," *Reuters*, March 4, 2019, <u>https://in.reuters.com/article/india-kashmir-politics/with-worries-of-war-and-an-upcoming-election-support-surges-for-modi-idINKCN1QL1KB.</u>

²⁸ IMF DataMapper: Population, Millions of People," *International Monetary Fund (IMF)*, accessed March 13, 2019, <u>https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/LP@WEO/OEMDC/ADVEC/WEOWORLD/BWA/ZAF.</u>

²⁹ "IMF DataMapper: GDP, Current Prices," *International Monetary Fund (IMF)*, accessed March 13, 2019, https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/NGDPD@WEO/OEMDC/ADVEC/WEOWORLD/AFQ.

³⁰ As argued by Campbell: John Campbell, hosted by Jim Lindsay, "Nigeria's Election, With John Campbell," March 4, 2019, in *The President's Inbox*, produced by the Council on Foreign Relations (CFR), podcast, MP3 audio, 23:27, accessed March 5, 2019, <u>https://www.cfr.org/podcasts/nigerias-election-john-campbell</u>.

³¹ "The World Bank In South Africa – Overview," *The Work Bank*, last modified October 31, 2018, accessed March 11, 2019, <u>https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/southafrica/overview</u>.

³² John McDermott, "Last Chance, ANC," *The Economist Year in 2019*, 67.

³³ John Campbell, "South Africa National Elections Scheduled for May 2019, November 14, 2018,

https://www.cfr.org/blog/south-africa-national-elections-scheduled-may-2019.

³⁴ John Mukum Mbaku, "From The Electoral Processes To Democracy In Africa: Avenues To Bridge The Gap," *Brookings*, January 17, 2018, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/blog/africa-in-focus/2019/01/17/from-the-electoral-processes-to-democracy-in-africa-avenues-to-bridge-the-gap/</u>.

³⁵ Amogelang Mbatha and Mike Cohen, "What South Africa's Main Political Parties Are Promising Voters," BNNBloomberg, February 27, 2019, <u>https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/what-south-africa-s-main-political-parties-are-</u>

promising-voters-1.1220672.

³⁶ Reuters, "South Africa's EEF Party Says In Election Manifesto To Nationalize Mines," *CNBC*, February 2, 2019, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2019/02/02/reuters-america-south-africas-eff-party-says-in-election-manifesto-to-nationalize-mines.html</u>.

³⁷ McDermott, "Last Chance, ANC," 67.

³⁸ Refer to "GDP (Current \$US)," The World Bank – Data, accessed March 11, 2019,

https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.CD?end=2017&locations=US-EU-CN&start=2017&view=bar.

³⁹ "European Union," The World Bank – Data, accessed March 8, 2019,

https://data.worldbank.org/region/european-union.

⁴⁰ "Households and NPISHs Final Consumption Expenditure (Current US\$)," *The World Bank – Data,* accessed March 11, 2019, <u>https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/ne.con.prvt.cd</u>.

⁴¹ Jeremy Cliffe, "After Jean-Claude," *The Economist Year in 2019*, 79.

⁴² Silvia Amaro, "The EU Has An Important Election Coming In May. Here's What You Need To Know," *CNBC*, last modified February 15, 2019, accessed March 13, 2019, <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2019/02/15/european-elections-may-2019-what-you-need-to-know-.html</u>.

⁴³ Cliffe, "After Jean-Claude," The Economist Year in 2019, 79.

⁴⁴ Based on EU Parliament Forecast: Refer to Jennifer Rankin, "EU Parliament's Centrist Coalition Set To Lose Majority, Poll Finds," *The Guardian*, February 18, 2019, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/politics/2019/feb/18/eu-parliaments-centrist-coalition-set-to-lose-majority-poll-finds-european-people-party-socialists-democrats</u>.



⁴⁵ As argued by Clarkson: Refer to Alexander Clarkson, "Thought Populists Want To Kill The EU? It's Worse Than That," *Politico*, last modified January 9, 2019, accessed March 11, 2019, <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/populist-attitude-to-eu-matteo-salvini-far-right/</u>.

⁴⁶ Based on European Commission Survey Data (Autumn 2018): Refer to "Standard Eurobarometer 90 – The Key Indicators," *The European Commission* (Autumn 2018): 2,

file:///C:/Users/EBrown/Downloads/eb90 fact eu en.pdf.

⁴⁷ Elisabeth Zerofsky, "Victor Orbán's Far-Right Vision For Europe," *The New Yorker*, January 7, 2019, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2019/01/14/viktor-orbans-far-right-vision-for-europe.

⁴⁸ From "Argentina", *The World Bank – Data*, accessed March 5, 2018,

https://data.worldbank.org/country/argentina.

⁴⁹ Refer to "GDP (current \$US)," *The World Bank – Data*.

⁵⁰ "The World Bank In Argentina – Overview," *The Work Bank*, last modified October 10, 2018, accessed March 12, 2019, <u>https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/argentina/overview.</u>

⁵¹ Jorge Otaola and Walter Bianchi, "Argentine Peso Strengthens On Optimism Over IMF Talks," *Reuters*, September 20, 2018, <u>https://in.reuters.com/article/argentina-economy/argentine-peso-strengthens-on-optimism-over-imf-talks-idINKCN1M02NF</u>.

⁵² "The World Bank In Argentina – Overview," *The Work Bank*.

⁵³ Rodrigo Campos and Trevor Hunnicutt, "Argentina And Saudi Arabia To Be Added To MSCI Emerging Markets Index," *Reuters*, June 20, 2018, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-funds-msci/argentina-saudi-arabia-to-be-part-of-msci-emerging-markets-index-idUSKBN1JG3AN</u>.

⁵⁴ Sarah Baumunk, Richard Miles, Linnea Sandin, Mark L. Schneider and Mia Kazman, "Elections, Crisis, And What To Expect In The Year Ahead," *Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS)*, January 30, 2019, https://www.csis.org/analysis/elections-crisis-and-what-expect-year-ahead.

⁵⁵ Shannon K. O'Neil, "Macri Floats Above Argentina's Economic Mess," *Council on Foreign Relations (CFR)*, February 6, 2019, <u>https://www.cfr.org/article/macri-floats-above-argentinas-economic-mess</u>.

⁵⁶ Uki Goni, "Argentina Gets Biggest Loan In IMF's History At \$57bn," *The Guardian*, September 27, 2018, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/sep/26/argentina-imf-biggest-loan</u>.

⁵⁷ O'Neil, "Macri Floats Above Argentina's Economic Mess."

⁵⁸ Nicolás Misculin, "Exclusive: Argentina's Fernandez Plans Election Run Against Macri – Sources," *Reuters*,
February 1, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-argentina-election-fernandez-exclusiv/exclusive-argentinas-fernandez-plans-election-run-against-macri-sources-idUSKCN1PQ5RB</u>.
⁵⁹ Ibid.

⁶⁰ Patrick Gillespie, "Wall Street Still Betting On Macri Victory In 2019 Election," *BNNBloomberg*, November 8, 2018, <u>https://www.bnnbloomberg.ca/wall-street-still-betting-on-macri-victory-in-2019-election-1.1165185</u>.